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Behind my eyes lay a darkness blacker than midnight, an existence beyond the mere 
absence of light.  It was the color of my soul.  And every night was the same, the same 
blank dream that served to remind me that only those with souls could dream.  I awoke 
the same way each morning, flat on my back with empty eyes staring into the vanishing 
depths of the ceiling, waiting for focus to return, for sanity to revive.  I felt certain, 
sometimes, that it was only when I slept that I was truly awake, that I lived some other 
life filled with hope and serenity, the memory of which was robbed from me once I made 
the transition from that world to this.  For here, there was no hope, no reason for me to 
continue drawing breath, and I would rather have retreated into that cold dark oblivion 
inside my mind rather than face him again. 
 
Lying there on the mattress, I once more felt him inside me.  He stirred like a snake, 
slithering around the core of my soul, tightening his grip.  I longed for release each time 
it happened, but that was evidently not meant to be, I had decided, for it had never 
happened.  I was his slave, and knowing it made him laugh inside me.  Try as he might, 
he could never crush me totally.  His kind needs my kind.  Yet that tiny freedom he had 
to allow me gave me room to think, to pray, that perhaps today would be the day the dark 
dream ends.  I think that it made him laugh harder when I pondered that impossible 
possibility.  I amused him, as always, which was why he wouldn’t let me go. 
 
Pain screamed through me like a million sharp fingernails clawing at my skin from the 
inside.  He wanted me to rise, so I pushed back the sheets and rose shakily to my feet.  
The window, he said, whispering inside my head.  Yes, the window.  I pulled back the 
heavy draperies and winced as hot sunlight raked across my pallid skin.  I felt him flare in 
anger and I nearly fell.  His strength was hideous.  It was hatred that sustained me, kept 
me on my feet.  Hatred for the city that spread out in waves of cold stone and black steel 
from below my window to the far horizon.  The sky was dark despite the sun, hanging 
like a withered fruit in the lonely sky.  It was a day that never ended, no matter how much 
we longed for night. 
 
I clutched at the curtains to steady myself.  The fabric was rotted and tore loose in my 
hands.  Everything was old, so old.  The Earth had faded away into the folds of time 
leaving its children all alone in the chill of forgotten death.  I could no longer remember 
what life tasted like.  The cloth fluttered to the floor.  The creature inside me laughed, 
enjoying my grief.  How had it come to this? 
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The window rattled as something large roared by.  Jetcar or demon, it was moving too 
fast for me to tell which.  Enough gawking, he said.  Feed me.  I turned away from the 
view and shuffled to the door.  I used to hate this, playing the part of the predator.  I hated 
it because a part of me enjoyed it.  When he took over, when he filled me with his restless 
energy, it was the only time I felt truly alive.  I didn’t hate it anymore.  I had learned to 
love it.  And, in turn, hated myself even more. 
 
Downstairs in the ancient hotel, the lobby was deserted.  The staff always hid, sensing my 
presence or the presence of others like me.  We are lords of immortality, and we drink 
from the wellspring of their misery in order to sustain our equally miserable existence.  
The circle of kill to live to kill was tight about my neck like a noose, and it would choke 
me to death if possible.  But it was not possible.  Not for me. 
 
I found my meal quickly enough.  Not a human, thank all that remains holy.  The terror 
of a mortal life slipping away into feathery oblivion taints my thoughts for hours 
following such a kill, and the beast inside me would reign fully, unrestrained.  Instead I 
found a Feeder skulking in the shadows, having wandered up from the dank underworld 
beneath my feet by mistake.  It found, in the death I meted out, a stirring sense of relief.  
It is over, the creature’s thoughts spilled over into mine.  I drank, and for the moment 
both I and the thing inside me were satisfied.  It never slept, but for a time it was 
quiescent and gave me the only freedom I had left.  I lifted my feet and pointed them 
toward the Park. 
 
Even then, I still liked the Park.  Before the Event, it had been my favorite place, an 
island of green life amidst the concrete pulse of the city.  Not much had changed except 
that there were no more living plants.  The things that looked like trees were really some 
kind of animal.  I’d seen what happened to those who wandered too close to those 
drooping branches, and their screams still occasionally echoed across the park.  Where 
green grass once rippled beneath the gentle caress of a summer afternoon breeze now lay 
great swaths of rusty red and black scorches.  Real trees remained as a testament to what 
we had left behind, only now they were shriveled caricatures of withered life, turned to 
stone at the point where rot had been on the verge of consuming them completely.  The 
lake was still there, though the water level was much lower.  The bracken that choked the 
surface swirled of its own accord, moving to the currents of things swimming just out of 
sight beneath the surface.  I didn’t like the smell, so I seldom went closer than the first 
bridge. 
 
The sky rumbled overhead as my footsteps echoed dully on the hollow wooden surface of 
the span.  I didn’t bother to look up, knowing what I would see.  The sky would be inky 
black as usual, the sun hanging overhead like a baleful eye, shrunken and distorted.  In 
my youth, a rumble from the heavens would be a promise of impending rain, but now it 
was only the capricious gods laughing at what they had done to us.  At what we’d done to 
ourselves.  A hot wind swept over me and went howling away into the canyons of the 
surrounding city.  I caught only a glimpse of the steely blue creature at the front of the 
air-wave before it vanished from sight, and it made me shudder.   
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“Ahem.” 
 
The sound of a man clearing his throat made me jerk around.  He stood at the foot of the 
bridge watching me with a serene smile, his gray eyes glittering with some hidden 
mischief.  The thing inside me stirred to full wakefulness instantly and I felt his power 
coarse along my veins.  This was the real reason I came to the Park now, though I hated 
to admit it.  The man pretended not to notice the way I stood erect, or the way little 
sparks jumped between my fingers as I stared at him.  The energy flowing through me 
was as sweet as an orgasm, and I loathed the way I enjoyed it.  Distantly, I heard the 
boom of another challenge being met, another of my kind facing a duel much as the one I 
hoped this stranger was going to deliver.  Yet he only smiled at me and waited patiently, 
unmoving, for me to speak. 
 
“Well?” I said at last, wincing at the way my voice croaked. 
 
“I was just wondering if you’d mind a spot of company,” the stranger said, and the 
corners of his mouth turned up even further, widening his idiotic smile.  He added, “You 
know, it’s not safe to wander through the Park alone.” 
 
That made me chuckle, and the thing inside me laughed gleefully.  “But I’m not alone,” I 
said, strength creeping into my voice.  “I’m never alone.” 
 
“I thought so,” the man said.  “Nevertheless, might I join you?” 
 
Destroy him, the voice in my head growled.  No, I told it defiantly.  We should see what 
he wants.  We can destroy him later. 
 
There was a moment of silence in my skull, then a flash of blinding pain.  A warning.  A 
reminder to me of who was the Master.  Yet my arms remained under my control.  
Curiosity had been my downfall once, never again.  As much as I hated him, I knew his 
power was unmatched.  Arrogance or deathwish, it was all the same.  I managed to nod 
my head then turned to the railing and put my trembling hands back on the seared wood.  
The wood creaked under the man’s tread and he came to stand near to me, just out of 
arm’s reach, leaning on the railing in mimicry of me. 
 
“I’ve seen you here before,” he said after a moment.   
 
“Have you?” I replied, smirking.  “I’ve never seen you.” 
 
“I know,” he said.  I looked at him sharply.  He was still gazing out at the Park toward the 
lake, apparently unfazed by the view.  He was dressed strangely even by current 
standards.  A tan overcoat, smudged in many places by what appeared to be plain dirt, 
hung nearly to his ankles obscuring what lay beneath, which as far as I could tell was a 
dark blue business suit.  He was wearing tattered sneakers on his feet.  What struck me 
most odd, however, was his face, deeply lined with age and darkened as if by tan.  His 
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hair was originally black, I assumed, shot through with wide streaks of gray.  He glanced 
at me as I studied him, the same idiotic smile on his lips. 
 
“Who are you?” I heard myself asking.   
 
The smile on his face never dimmed.  “Is that you asking,” he said, “or is it your 
passenger?” 
 
I bristled in alarm.  The thing inside me tensed sulkily.  Neither of us liked to be 
reminded of our mutual codependence.  “Do you know how close you are to dying right 
now?” my voice hissed.  That was him speaking. 
 
“Farther than you think,” the man replied calmly.  He turned back to the railing.  
Surprised, I felt the thing inside me back off.  Madness was always amusing, never a real 
threat.  At least to a demon. 
 
“My name’s…” I began, then my throat seized up.  “Hank,” I managed to growl from 
between clenched teeth.  My body sagged from the effort and the thing inside me sent a 
shockwave of pain lancing up my spine. 
 
“Ralph,” the man said brightly extending a hand.  He added, “Very brave of you,” as he 
clasped my sweaty hand inside his soft dry one. 
 
“There’s no such thing,” was what I said. 
 
“Pardon?”   
 
“Bravery.  There’s no such thing.”  I pulled my hand out of his and leaned on the railing.  
“I thought everyone knew that.” 
 
“I must be one of the lucky few who remain safely ignorant,” he grinned.  He was staring 
at me, and it felt like his eyes were boring into my skull.  Even he felt it and stirred 
anxiously.  “I suppose, then,” Ralph went on, oblivious to my growing unease, “that you 
think me an utter fool in revealing my name?” 
 
That brought me as close to laughing as I’d been in…since I could remember.  A long, 
long time.  “As much a fool as I am, I guess,” I said. 
 
Ralph shrugged.  “It doesn’t seem so foolish to me to be a survivor.  I imagine you think 
of yourself in something less than heroic terms.”  The grimace on my face told him the 
answer to that.  I’d had enough and started to turn away.  Madness may amuse my 
“passenger” but it did nothing to lift my spirits.  Sensing that, Ralph said the only thing 
that would have made me reconsider. 
 
“I know his name,” he said.  His voice was so soft, so nonchalant, that he might have 
been speaking of laundry detergent or a million other inconsequential things instead the 
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key to my freedom.  I froze while an insistent heat surged upward inside me.  Ralph 
laughed heartily.  “He wants you to run, to flee,” he said.  “That thing inside you.  I 
understand, believe me I do.  But at the same time he wants to hear more.  Or he might be 
planning to kill me.  You feel it, his power building.  His real power.  How often has he 
ever used it?” 
 
My mouth felt gritty as I spoke.  “Not often,” I managed to say.   
 
“More than that, I’d bet,” Ralph said.  “The world is old, Hank.  It was old before all 
this,” he waved his hand around indicating the decrepit city and the blank, empty sky, 
“came into being.  Before they came.  Can you remember how long ago that was?  
Probably not, so don’t bother trying to answer.  But the truth is you wouldn’t be standing 
here today if you weren’t one of the strong ones.  Not powerful enough to be a Master, 
but too strong to be a slave.  Or a Feeder.” 
 
Ralph reached out and tapped my chest with a pale, soft finger.  “Do you hear me in 
there?” he called, raising his voice.  The fierce pain racing down my limbs in waves of 
cold fury were answer enough.  The air around us was crackling with energy.  Everything 
in the Park seemed to be waiting for the inevitable strike, and I, for one, was as giddy as a 
schoolboy with his first crush.  Hope, that ever elusive commodity, filled me. 
 
“I hear you,” a voice said from my throat.  Ralph’s pleasant face split into a toothy smile.  
My arm flashed up, fingers curling into a clutching grasp, aimed at the man’s throat.  His 
own arm moved faster, a blur, and struck my hand aside.  I had no time for astonishment 
before Ralph’s arms enfolded me, hugging me tightly, almost endearingly.  He put his 
mouth to my ear as the air around us burst into bright flame.  The bridge was stone, but 
even that would melt beneath the fury I felt boiling out through my pores as he struck at 
last, using his energies to crush what he knew with absolute dread certainty was his 
doom.   
 
“Amezyarak,” Ralph whispered. 
 
Light vanished from my eyes.  I plunged headfirst into a pool of freezing gelatin.  My 
skin was torn away, layer by layer, down to the roots of my soul, laying bare the cauldron 
of black flame smoldering at my center.  It roared with impotent rage and expanded like a 
mist in the wind, not vanishing, but losing coherence until I was left whole again.  
Yet…not whole.  I was not what I once was, not cured, not returned to my formerly 
mortal state.  He was not gone, not in the way that would have left me truly free.  Instead 
our roles had been suddenly reversed.   
 
I opened my eyes slowly.  Ralph had released me and taken a few steps back.  He 
regarded me with a bemused expression, his glittering eyes depthless and earnest.  I 
became aware of the warm air on my skin, the firmness of the stone bridge beneath my 
feet, the smell of brimstone lingering on the wind.  I was still in the Park, surrounded by 
its desolation, surrounded further by the city and its half-concealed horrors.  Everything 
beyond the barrier of my skin was the same, and yet not the same.  Everything inside… 
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Ralph nodded slowly in acknowledgement of my revelation.  “What were you before the 
world went to Hell?” he asked casually. 
 
“I…” I began, then shivered so violently that it made my brain quiver.  I laughed hard, 
laughed until tears ran over my cheeks and I was left gasping, hugging myself tightly.  
My voice echoed dully through the Park, returning to me distorted.  “I was a soldier,” I 
said at last, when I could breathe again. 
 
“I was a teacher,” Ralph said.  He patted me on my shoulder.  “I studied ancient 
languages and cultures.  Quite a handy thing to have in light of things.” 
 
“How did you know?” I asked.  I held my hands up to my face almost believing I could 
see the energies seething inside me, now fully under my control. 
 
“It’s all about names,” Ralph said.  “My wife, God rest her soul, she always said I was 
wasting my life.   Eidetic memory, you see,” he tapped his temple.  “I remember 
everything I’ve ever read.  It was just a matter of going through every name I could think 
of until I hit the right one.” 
 
“And you took control,” I said, grinning.  “How did you know the name of…the one that 
had me?” 
 
Ralph licked his lips.  “Well,” he said, “you’re going to find that things are much 
different for you now.  Forget about what you know, concentrate on what he knows.  
Such as how to control that very interesting display of hellfire I saw a moment ago.  
Something like that could…change things around here.” 
 
I waited for the twinge of reproachful anger that normally followed the kind of thoughts I 
was having then, but it never came.  The demon wasn’t gone, no indeed.  I felt him in 
there like a heavy leaden weight coiled around the sinews of my soul.  Quiescent, tame, 
not even able to be angry about it.  I lifted my hand and held it in front of my face.  The 
air shimmered and a tiny spark leapt between my fingers.  “That’s it,” Ralph said 
encouragingly.  “It’s a beginning.” 
 
I looked through my fingers at Ralph’s face.  “What do you want from me?” I demanded.  
“You didn’t do this for nothing.” 
 
Ralph didn’t seemed surprised by the accusation, but he said anyway, “What do you 
mean?” 
 
“I mean you could release lots of people.  Free us all just by revealing the names you 
already know.”  Another spark jumped from my fingers into the air.  It was getting easier, 
just a matter of focusing my desire and making sure he obeyed.  “You chose me 
especially.  But you didn’t do it just to be nice.” 
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“No, I didn’t,” he replied calmly.  “You’re smart, Hank.  I could tell that right away.  A 
survivor.  A fighter.  Of course I could have released everyone I encountered, but I 
wouldn’t have lasted long. Amezyarak isn’t the most powerful demon on the block, 
Hank, but he’s a damn sight stronger than the thing I carry.  Revolutions start small.  
They sneak up quietly until they’re too big to stamp out.  This is just the beginning.” 
 
I closed my hand into a fist.  “What if I don’t want to help you?” I said.  “What’s to stop 
me from killing you right now and being on my way?” 
 
I was sure Ralph’s smile faltered a bit then.  “Nothing,” he admitted.  “Nothing at all.” 
 
“You were right to call me a survivor,” I said.  “How long will I survive if I start a war?  
Not long, I’m thinking.” 
 
“The war has already begun,” Ralph said, his confidence returning.  “Kill me if you want.  
You’re free now.  This morning when you woke up, what was the one thing you would 
have wished for given a chance?” 
 
Slowly, I lowered my hand to my side and turned away from him to stare out over the 
bleak expanse of the Park.  “I would have chosen to die,” I said after a long struggle with 
the words.  “Fine.  Whatever.  I’ll do it.  But you knew that, didn’t you?” 
 
Ralph didn’t answer right away.  “Yes,” he said at last, but he didn’t sound entirely 
sincere.  The sky overhead rumbled ominously.  When I looked up a streak of light was 
hurtling through the black, diving toward the desolate wastes that used to be the suburbs.  
And I thought about the real reason I’d lasted so long, why the demon hadn’t consumed 
me by then.  I wasn’t a survivor.  It wasn’t hope or some inner wellspring of strength that 
had sustained me.  It was hate.  I hated what had happened to me.  I hated the city and I 
hated everyone in it.  These weaklings who had blithely set aside their freedom in order 
to live.  Like I had done.  I hated myself most of all. 
 
Did he expect me to free everyone?  Was I supposed to rise up on wings of flame like 
some kind of avenging angel to purify the waste places and return humanity to the throne 
it had lost? 
 
Not likely. 
 
“Where do we begin?” I said to Ralph, giving him my best smile.  I don’t think I did it 
right, judging by the look on his face.  Too bad for him, though.  Once you let the genie 
out of the bottle, you can’t just stuff him back in.  I held the reins now.  Whatever it took, 
I was going to make the towering peaks of the city mirror the ravaged landscape of my 
soul.  I wanted the same thing I’d wanted before sleep fled my mind that morning, as I’d 
wanted every morning. 
 
Oblivion. 
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I took Ralph by the arm and turned him away from the railing.  “Come on,” I told him.  
“We’ve got a lot to talk about.”  He resisted a little, as if he had only started to realize he 
might not have been as clever as he’d thought, but it was too late.  Too late for all of us.   
 
And that’s all there was to it. 
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